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1. Introduction 

Their teaching methods greatly influence the academic success of 

students. A learning method is a route to reach a particular goal.

Abstract 
The teaching method that the teacher uses in the implementation of 
learning has a significant role for student development. Teachers need 
to pay attention to each method's characteristics and strengths and 
weaknesses in selecting learning methods. Understanding this aspect is 
very important to choose and combine suitable learning methods so 
learning act ivies become exciting and meaningful for students. This 
study investigates the learning methods implemented by English 
language teachers viewed from different teaching experiences. This 
study used a qualitative research design. The data collection was done 
through interviews and classroom observation. This study found 
differences in the selection of learning methods implemented by the 
teachers in teaching English. Teachers with different educational 
backgrounds affect the teacher's ability to understand, prepare and 
enforce learning in the classroom. Moreover, inexperienced and 
experienced teachers' learning methods differ depending on their 
teaching experiences. This study implied that English teachers should 
continually be trained to have high competence in employing 
appropriate teaching methods. 
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It is one of the components that support the success of learning 

activities and is one of the efforts educators should continue. It is hoped 

that educators can manage the entire process of teaching and learning 

activities effectively. Therefore, teachers must have a sufficient 

understanding of learning principles to design teaching and learning 

activities, including selecting appropriate learning methods (Mantra, 

2021). 

Teachers must have a learning process plan so that students can learn 

effectively and achieve the expected goals. Mastering presentation 

techniques, or teaching methods, is one of the steps in implementing 

this strategy. The teaching method is a prescribed route or course of 

action (Suparsa et al., 2017). The purpose of the teaching method is for 

students to be able to use their knowledge to solve a problem or 

answer a question so that they can think for themselves and form their 

own opinions when facing various problems. These methods 

significantly impact how creative students are and how interested they 

are in learning all the subjects being taught (Sri Widiastuti et al., 2022). 

Inadequate teaching methods can be caused, among other things, by 

teachers who lack preparation and mastery of teaching materials so 

that the presentation is blurry, negative attitudes towards students and 

subject matter, and the use of less attractive methods, causing 

dissatisfaction (Mantra et al., 2021). Students do not learn as a result. 

As a result, utilizing learning strategies is very important to ensure that 

students are not detached during the teaching or learning process 

(Handayani & Widiastuti, 2019). 

The teaching method refers to classroom instruction's general 

principles, pedagogy, and management strategies (Mantra et al., 2019). 

Teaching methods include the processes that occur in the classroom, 

the selection of teaching content, the role of the teacher, the role of 

students, the role of teaching materials, and the types of assignments 

and activities used in class (Santos & Serpa, 2020). The selection of 

learning methods in the classroom should be implemented efficiently. 

That is, teaching methods must be adapted to the characteristics of 

students and the expected learning outcomes so that teaching 

objectives can be achieved. Therefore, designing and choosing teaching 

methods must be adjusted and considered, not only the teaching 

material provided but also how the students learn. In general, methods 

can be categorized according to orientation into three, namely student-

centred, teacher-centred, and content-centred methods (Widiastuti et 

al., 2021). These three methods can be distinguished based on the level 

of dominance of the teacher who controls the class during learning. 
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Therefore, a teacher should be able to choose a suitable method of 

teaching English in class  (Rasmitadila et al., 2020). 

The choice of the method also determines the process of selecting 

teaching materials because no method can teach all languages. The 

success of learning in an English class depends on the choice of 

appropriate teaching methods and assessments and how these 

assessments are used as a basis for making learning improvements 

(Widiastuti & Saukah, 2017). The method determines what and how 

the chosen part of the language is taught and learned. Therefore the 

method is the most important thing to create a conducive learning 

condition (Sutiani et al., 2021). 

Linguists, teachers, psychologists, and other experts develop 

approaches, methods, and techniques to be used in teaching language 

classes and making teaching and learning processes effective. The 

selection of appropriate teaching methods will determine the results of 

learning in the classroom (Gopinath, 2015). Learning is a process, way, 

or act of making people or living things learn. In this case, the teacher 

is expected to continue to train the ability to develop teaching methods 

or choose methods that suit students' needs. Teachers are expected to 

have a good understanding of teaching methods. Besides that, it can 

also apply suitable teaching methods consistently according to the 

needs of each student (Handayani, 2020). 

Choosing a suitable teaching method is not easy for a teacher. They 

need in-depth knowledge of the available methods and the ability to 

properly implement them according to the teaching criteria (Putra et 

al., 2022). Teaching includes what is taught and how to sequence skills, 

what are the objectives of teaching, what are the demands of time and 

how much time is devoted to learning, what methods are available for 

use in the classroom, who are the students, who is the teacher, and 

where is the language learning taking place (Yusuf et al., 2019). 

A teacher should be able to determine learning objectives and choose 

the appropriate method to meet the specified goals. Another thing to 

consider is how much time the teacher provides for preparation. It 

includes the necessary teaching media to implement the method 

properly (Verawati et al., 2022). Another thing is that the teacher's 

personality also plays an essential role in the choice of method. In 

addition, teachers' beliefs about language and teaching play a crucial 

role when choosing methods, strategies, and assessments in Learning 

(Klimenko & Sleptsova, 2015). 

The teaching methods referred to in this study are divided into two 

groups: classical and innovative. The classical teaching method is a 
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teaching method commonly used by teachers. While the innovative 

method is a teaching method that has just been developed and is not 

yet commonly used, it is still a method that has been developed and 

implemented in certain schools (Naz & Murad, 2017). These methods 

can support effective interaction with the social environment at school 

through mastery of foreign languages, especially English. Mastery of 

English is essential, considering the era of globalization is already 

underway (Radhika, 2017). 

In addition to the teacher's understanding and belief about the 

importance of choosing the suitable teaching method, the teacher's 

teaching experience also greatly influences the teaching method used 

in language classes (Podolsky et al., 2019). Teachers have different 

teaching experiences, so this experience greatly determines the 

teacher's ability to choose and apply appropriate teaching methods in 

the classroom. Teaching experience is knowledge the teacher gains 

while carrying out his duties as an educator (Choi & Lee, 2020). 

Many studies reveal that the teacher's teaching experience can 

determine the teaching methods used. The teacher's selection of 

teaching methods is, of course, through specific considerations, 

including those derived from a teacher's personality and his different 

professional abilities. On the other hand, the educational background 

also greatly influences teacher considerations in choosing the teaching 

methods used. Another problem is the lack of mastery of various 

teaching methods, which is an obstacle in selecting and determining 

methods. Teachers with backgrounds usually experience this from 

something other than teacher education and inadequate teaching 

experience (Lockee, 2021). 

Lack of teaching experience causes teachers to have limitations in 

determining the teaching methods used. However, some of them are 

right in choosing teaching methods. However, they need help to apply 

it well in class. Teaching experience is everything that has been 

experienced by the teacher in carrying out his duties as an educator at 

school, which relates to a specific period (Berger et al., 2018). Each 

teaching staff's service length is determined by their active teaching 

period at school (Guerrettaz et al., 2020). So, the teaching experience 

in question is the length of time a teacher carries out his duties as an 

educator. 

Teaching experience is the working period of a teacher in carrying out 

his duties as an educator in a particular educational unit under an 

assignment letter from an authorized institution. The teaching 

experience caused by the long tenure as a teacher provides a different 
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experience between one teacher and another (Pennington & Richards, 

1997). The longer the teacher has been teaching, the more teaching 

experience he has. That is, long teaching experience shows that 

teachers have higher teaching achievements than those with low 

teaching experience. With more and more teaching experience, the 

teacher is expected to increase professionalism in teaching in the 

classroom further (Kong, 2017). 

Teachers are categorized into two, namely novice teachers and 

experienced teachers). Beginner teachers have just entered the 

teaching world after studying or have less than five years of teaching 

experience. Novice teachers will enter the learning process to teach 

following existing developments. This development follows the current 

conditions of the teaching profession and the conditions of the 

teaching environment. Novice teachers must also realize that teaching 

is a profession that requires professionalism, morals, and ethics 

(Gatbonton, 2008). The morals and ethics in question are the choices 

of actions and attitudes based on the values prevailing in the learning 

environment. Concerning morals and ethics, each school has a different 

sociocultural situation. This situation makes novice teachers 

experience difficulties when carrying out their profession as teachers in 

schools (Armellini et al., 2021). A lack of information about the school 

causes this, unlike the case with experienced teachers who have 

enough information about the school. 

Another indicator in expressing the teacher's teaching experience is 

seen from the teacher's experience participating in training and 

educational activities to develop abilities and improve teacher 

competence in carrying out their duties as educators. In this case, 

teachers are always required to develop their abilities by participating 

in training that can support their academic profession (Widiastuti et al., 

2020). Training also provides opportunities for teachers to acquire new 

knowledge, skills and attitudes that change their behaviour. Based on 

the explanation above, the longer the teacher has teaching experience, 

the more experience the teacher has in knowing, understanding, and 

choosing better and more appropriate teaching methods. 

Previous studies found that teaching experiences significantly influence 

how teachers manage the classroom (Kong, 2017; Gatbonton, 2008; 

Vaudroz et al., 2015). Therefore, this study investigated the selected 

learning methods implemented by English language teachers viewed 

on their different teaching experiences. This study is urgently needed 

to reveal the need for teaching experiences to train teachers to be 

professional. 
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2. Research Methodology 

This study uses a qualitative method characterized by natural data, 

data description, and inductive data analysis. This study emphasizes 

phenomenological research focusing on participants' understanding of 

what is being done. Qualitative research processes descriptive data 

based on interview transcripts and field notes (Ary et al., 2018). The 

definition above shows some keywords in qualitative research: 

process, understanding, complexity, interaction, and human. The 

qualitative method has several characteristics of the qualitative 

method, namely (1) giving primary attention to the meaning and 

message, according to the nature of the object; (2) more emphasis on 

process than research results; (3) there is no distance between 

research subjects and research objects; (4) the research design and 

framework are temporary because the research is open in nature and 

the research is scientific in nature because it takes place in their 

respective sociocultural contexts (Hennink et al., 2020). 

In this research, we will investigate the relationship between the 

selection of teaching methods and the teaching experience of teachers 

in schools. The method used in this study is a case study to examine 

the phenomenon regarding the selection of teaching methods seen 

from the teaching experiences of different teachers. This research was 

conducted at a senior high school in the province of Bali, Indonesia. 

The first thing to do is to determine the research sample based on the 

purposive sampling method. The data used in this research is 

qualitative data. Qualitative data were obtained from the results of in-

depth interviews conducted with research participants, data in the 

form of direct observations carried out at schools, and studies of 

teacher documents. 

Several data collection methods applied in this study were 

observation, interviews, recording, and documentation. Data 

collection is an integral part of data analysis activities. Data analysis 

begins by placing data according to their respective categories, then 

data reduction is carried out. In this case data reduction is an attempt 

to sort data into specified categories. The results of data reduction are 

processed in such a way. Next, a conclusion is drawn so that the figure 

is seen more fully. The presentation of data is the preparation of 

information, thus providing the possibility of concluding. 

 

7. Results and Discussions 

This study was conducted in a senior high school in Bali to reveal the 
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selected learning methods implemented by English language teachers 

in teaching English. The findings' results and discussion can be 

elaborated on in the following. The data can be summarized in the 

following tables based on the interviews and classroom observation. 

 

Table 1 Teaching Methods used by Teachers in Teaching in Class. 

Teacher Learning Methods 

Implemented 

The focus of learning Activity 

Teacher 

A 

Teacher A uses 

innovative teaching 

methods 

Innovative learning methods 

provide opportunities for teachers 

to be able to explore students' 

English skills in class and students' 

English skills still need to improve. 

It is done so that students can 

carry out discussions together, 

understand the English words 

used and be able to use them in 

communication. The teacher 

chose this method because it is 

considered capable of facilitating 

students to be able to carry out 

learning optimally through 

discussion and can motivate 

students to use English in order to 

be able to communicate in English. 

Teacher 

B 

Teacher B 

implements two 

types of teaching 

methods in the 

class. These 

methods include 

Problem-Based 

Learning and 

Discovery Learning. 

The teacher allows students to 

find as much information as 

possible about what is being 

learned either through their 

reference books, textbooks, the 

internet or other learning media. 
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Teacher 

c 

Teacher C used the 

Grammar 

Translation 

Method in 

teaching. 

It is done because translating the 

material presented in Indonesian 

makes it easier for students to 

understand what is conveyed by 

the teacher when learning takes 

place. Teacher C applies the 

storytelling method in also 

learning to increase students' self-

confidence. Students are expected 

to be able to tell the stories they 

know. According to C, increasing 

students' self-confidence is the 

primary key to learning English. In 

addition to using the Grammar 

Translation Method, teacher C 

also focuses learning on 

storytelling activities. 

Teacher 

D 

Teacher D 

implements several 

learning methods 

when carrying out 

learning in class, 

including the 

Grammar 

Translation 

Method and the 

Audio-Lingual 

Method. 

Both of these methods were 

chosen because learning focused 

on students' ability to 

communicate and know sentence 

structures in English that was good 

and correct. Learning focuses on 

sentence structure, in teacher D 

learning using a combination of 

these two methods. When 

learning, teacher D delivered 

lessons in English, which were 

then translated into Indonesian. It 

aims to introduce words in English 

and increase students' English 

vocabulary. 
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Teacher 

E 

Teacher E uses 

collaborative 

teaching methods 

in teaching in class. 

There are several 

learning methods 

implemented in a 

class by teacher E, 

including the 

question-and-

answer method, 

group assignments 

and discussion. In 

addition to the 

discussion and 

question and 

answer methods, 

the collaborative 

method at school 

was also 

implemented by 

teacher E. 

This method was used to 

determine student responses to 

the learning methods. The 

collaborative method combines 

several subjects by collaborating 

with other subjects with similar 

learning topics or themes to 

produce a learning product from 

several collaborative subjects. 

Teacher 

F 

Teacher F uses 

lecture, discussion 

and question-and-

answer methods. 

In addition to these 

three methods, 

teacher F also uses 

several other 

learning methods, 

such as; drilling 

methods, 

demonstrations, 

problem-solving 

and simulation 

methods for topics 

requiring hands-on 

skills. 

Among the many learning 

methods implemented in the 

class, the lecture method is the 

method he most often 

implements in class. 

  

Several similarities and differences were found based on cross-case 

findings regarding the teaching methods used by teachers in class for 
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the six participants in this study. For the six cases, namely teachers A, 

B, C, D, E, and F, with different teaching experiences, several 

similarities were found. One was that the six teachers in this study 

could implement teaching methods in the class, including grammar 

Translation Method, Audio Lingual Method, discussion, group work, 

Problem-Based Learning, etc. The teacher applies the teaching 

method in the English class. The method applied by the teacher in the 

classroom can be appropriately implemented, and students can 

receive lessons well. The teaching method applied by the teacher 

affects the learning atmosphere and student interaction in learning. 

There are differences in the findings of the six participants in the study. 

Even though they can equally apply teaching methods in the class, the 

teaching methods used are not the same. Teachers A, B, and E apply 

innovative teaching methods, while teachers C, D and F use more 

conventional teaching methods or lecture methods. 

Based on the analysis of cross-case findings above, it can be concluded 

that the substantive theoretical findings are as follows; (1) The 

teacher's ability to apply teaching methods influences the 

participation of students in participating in class lessons so that 

learning objectives and results can be adequately achieved, (2) 

Innovative teaching methods provide opportunities for students to be 

more active in participating in learning, (3) Teaching methods 

conventional or lecturing, only focusing on the explanations given by 

the teacher thereby reducing the opportunity for students to be active 

in learning. 

  

Table 2 Differences in the Selection of Teaching Methods used by 

Teachers with Different Teaching Experiences 

Teacher Education and Teaching 

Experiences 

Learning Method 

Understanding and 

Implementation 

Teacher 

A 

Teacher A is a teacher 

who has an 

undergraduate 

education background 

in English education. He 

has four years of 

teaching experience. 

Teacher A has a good 

understanding of teaching 

methods. He can also 

implement the method even 

though he has four years of 

teaching experience. 
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Teacher 

B 

Teacher B is a teacher 

who has an 

undergraduate 

education background 

in English education. He 

has five years of 

teaching experience. 

He has a good understanding 

of teaching methods. He was 

able to define it well. He has 

also implemented this teaching 

method in English lessons. 

Teacher 

C 

Teacher C is a teacher 

with a non-teaching 

education background, 

namely S1 English 

Literature. He has two 

years of teaching 

experience. 

Teacher C has a good 

understanding of teaching 

methods. He often gets this 

information from his 

experience in teaching. 

Teacher C needs to be more 

able to implement teaching 

methods well in class. 
Teacher 

D 

Teacher D is a teacher 

with a Bachelor of 

English Literature 

Education background. 

He has 12 years of 

teaching experience. 

He needed to have a better 

understanding of teaching 

methods. However, he can 

implement this method well 

based on his teaching 

experience. He tried to apply 

teaching methods even though 

the teaching methods applied 

needed to be more innovative. 

Teacher 

E 

Teacher E has a 

Master’s degree in 

English education. He 

has 15 years of 

teaching experience. 

Teacher E has excellent 

knowledge and understanding 

of teaching methods. He was 

able to explain the definition 

of teaching methods very 

clearly. He can also implement 

innovative and collaborative 

teaching methods in the 

classroom.  
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Teacher 

F 

Teacher F is a teacher 

with a Master's in 

Linguistics Education 

background. He has 16 

years of teaching 

experience. 

Teacher F needs a better 

understanding of teaching 

methods. He stated that the 

definition of the method is not 

essential, but its 

implementation is more 

critical. Teacher F must be 

more able to apply innovative 

teaching methods in the class. 

The teaching activities focused 

on lecture and drilling 

methods.    

 Based on the findings of the six participants in this study, similarities 

and differences in the selection of teaching methods used by teachers 

were obtained. The six participants in the study both implemented 

teaching methods in the class. The method is implemented in 

accordance with the conditions and situations when learning takes 

place. The difference found is the selection of teaching methods used 

in class. Teachers with non-teaching educational backgrounds cannot 

implement innovative teaching methods. They only apply the lecture 

method and Grammar Translation Method in classroom learning. 

Based on the analysis of cross-case findings above, it can be concluded 

that the theoretical substantive findings are as follows (1) teachers 

with a background in teacher education and education science have a 

good basic knowledge and skills regarding learning, both in terms of 

the selection of methods, strategies, assessments and the learning 

media used. (2) Educational background provides basic abilities for 

everyone in carrying out tasks. (3) Educational background influences 

a person's ability to perform. 

This section discusses the differences in the selection of teaching 

methods used by teachers with different experiences. Teaching 

experience is everything that has been experienced by the teacher in 

carrying out his duties as an educator at school, which relates to a 

specific period. Kong, (2017) also stated (Kong, 2017)this in his 

research, which stated that the teacher's experience reflects the 

appropriateness of the application of the teaching methods studied in 

the context of teaching in the classroom. Lack of teaching experience 

causes teachers to have limitations in determining the teaching 

methods used. However, some of them are right in choosing teaching 

methods (Vaudroz et al., 2015). However, they need help to apply it 

well in class. The following is a discussion of the teaching methods 
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used by less experienced teachers. 

Based on the results of the analysis of the interview data conducted 

on the six participants, it is known that there are several types of 

teaching methods implemented by the teacher in the classroom. The 

teaching methods less experienced teachers use in learning are quite 

varied. Teachers A and B use several types of learning methods in the 

class, namely innovative learning methods. Innovative learning 

methods were chosen by teacher A because, according to him, this 

method provides opportunities for teachers to be able to explore 

students' abilities in learning English. One innovative method teacher 

A uses the discussion learning method. This method is used to allow 

students to carry out learning optimally through discussion and can 

motivate students to use English in order to be able to communicate 

in English. Innovative teaching provides opportunities for teachers to 

focus more on the subject matter and carry out learning in a structured 

manner because students have diverse needs and unequal abilities 

(Mantra, 2019). 

Based on the analysis of interviews conducted with Teacher A, it is 

known that the discussion method is a teaching method closely 

related to learning problem-solving. Therefore this method is usually 

done in groups or group discussions. Problem-solving is a teaching 

method that allows students to be more independent and creative and 

can improve their critical thinking skills. The teacher's learning 

experience allows him to understand and implement innovative 

teaching methods. Berger's research results show that learning and 

teaching experiences closely relate to certain beliefs (Berger et al., 

2018). Self-efficacy in classroom management and the ability to 

engage students are positively related to teaching experience. It 

shows that most teachers who have experience will have a higher level 

of confidence in carrying out learning, and this make teachers more 

able to carry out learning autonomously (Vaudroz et al., 2015). 

Teacher B uses two types of learning methods in the classroom. 

Among them is the method of problem-based learning and discovery 

learning. In this case, Teacher B gives students the opportunity to find 

as much information about the things they learn through the 

reference books they have, textbooks, the internet and other learning 

media. Method Problem-based Learning is done so that students can 

develop high-order thinking or good critical thinking skills. Students 

are taught to solve problems found in Learning by finding solutions or 

answers to these problems so that students become more critical and 

creative. Besides that method of discovery learning carried out in class 
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also opens students' insights to not only stick to one learning source 

in solving learning problems but can use various learning sources. It is 

done so that students can open their horizons more broadly. 

The experience he gained while carrying out lectures gave him the 

opportunity to be able to explore his abilities in choosing teaching 

methods used in class. The educational background influences the 

understanding and selection of the teaching method. In general, 

teacher A and teacher B implement innovative teaching methods in 

teaching English in class. The teacher chose the method because it can 

increase creativity, independent learning and students' ability to 

improve their ability to think critically. Innovative teaching methods 

also make it easier for teachers to communicate with students, 

explore their abilities and make it easier for teachers to carry out 

learning in class. Even though teachers A and B have little teaching 

experience, they have been able to implement innovative teaching 

methods to teach English in class. 

On the other hand, teacher C implements the traditional learning 

model. The teaching model used was Grammar Translation Method in 

carrying out learning in class. The method used is to invite students to 

translate everything that is learned. Teacher C did this intending to 

make it easier for students to understand what he conveyed during 

the lesson. Teacher C translated the material being studied and 

delivered the material in Indonesian. Little teaching experience and 

non-teacher learning experience make teacher C unable to apply 

innovative teaching methods. He tends to use the Grammar 

Translation Method. This study also found that the lack of teaching 

experience gained while attending lectures caused teachers to 

experience difficulties in dealing with various obstacles encountered 

during classroom learning. 

Based on the results of the data analysis, it can be seen that although 

the teacher's teaching experience is still lacking, the educational 

experience background influences the choice of teaching methods 

used by the teacher in class. On the other hand, teachers with little 

teaching experience and no educational learning experience make 

them unable to apply innovative teaching methods (Kartchava et al., 

2020). This research also reveals that the teacher's teaching 

experience influences differences in teaching methods. That is, more 

experienced teachers will be better able to carry out variations in the 

learning process. 

The next discussion is the selection of teaching methods by 

experienced teachers. Experienced teachers in this study were 
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participants D, E and F. Teacher D's ability to implement teaching 

methods was influenced by his ability to understand the field of 

teacher training acquired while teaching. He did not know anything 

about learning but learned it first-hand when he started teaching. 

Unlike the case with teachers D and E, teacher F became a teacher 

starting his career as a lecturer. He is a lecturer in linguistics courses. 

From his experience as a lecturer, he was interested in becoming an 

English teacher. Based on the results of interviews conducted with 

teacher F, it is known that, at first, he did not really understand 

teaching methods. For him, the teaching method is a way of teaching 

that focuses on imparting knowledge to students (lecture method). He 

needs to understand better teaching methods. His experience as a 

teacher for 16 years gave him experience in conveying knowledge 

material to students, but this experience did not give him a good 

understanding of learning methods and their types. He was able to 

implement these methods in learning. According to him, learning is 

transferring knowledge to students, so the classical method is 

straightforward to implement in class. English teachers who have 

experience using more form-focused techniques than inexperienced 

teachers. In addition, it was also found that experienced teachers are 

better able to develop learning when compared to teachers who do 

not have experience. However, the results of this study also show that 

teachers with long teaching experience with non-educational 

backgrounds are less able to apply innovative teaching methods. 

Based on the results of the analysis of data, it can be concluded that 

the teacher's experience in teaching does not have an enormous 

influence on his ability to understand innovative teaching methods 

and their application in the classroom. It is influenced by an 

educational background that does not come from the teaching and 

education faculties, so they need a stronger foundation in education 

to understand teaching methods well. On the other hand, teachers 

with little teaching experience and a teacher education background 

have a good understanding of teaching methods. They are also able to 

apply these methods in class well. 

 

8. Conclusion 

The differences in the selection of teaching methods used by teachers 

with different teaching experiences. Teachers with different 

educational backgrounds affect the teacher's ability to understand, 

prepare and implement learning in the classroom. The educational 

background provides an overview and basic understanding of teaching 
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in the classroom. Experienced and inexperienced teachers can choose 

innovative teaching methods for teaching English. It is because the 

teacher has a background in teacher education and education. The 

knowledge that the teacher has in previous education gives the 

opportunity for the teacher to be able to understand innovative 

teaching methods. Experienced and inexperienced teachers cannot 

choose innovative teaching methods because they do not have 

sufficient experience in knowledge about education, even though 

these teachers have been able to implement these methods in the 

class, their lack of knowledge regarding teaching methods influences 

the choice of methods used. Teachers with a background in teacher 

training and education science have good knowledge that can be 

implemented in classroom learning, both from the selection of 

teaching materials, learning media, teaching methods and assessment. 

 

Bibliography 

 

Armellini, A., Teixeira Antunes, V., & Howe, R. (2021). Student Perspectives 

on Learning Experiences in a Higher Education Active Blended Learning 

Context. TechTrends, 65(4), 433–443. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11528-

021-00593-w 

Ary, D., Jacobs, L. C., Irvine, C. K. S., & Walker, D. (2018). Introduction to 

research in education. Cengage Learning. 

Berger, J. L., Girardet, C., Vaudroz, C., & Crahay, M. (2018). Teaching 

Experience, Teachers’ Beliefs, and Self-Reported Classroom 

Management Practices: A Coherent Network. SAGE Open, 8(1). 

https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244017754119 

Choi, S., & Lee, S. W. (2020). Enhancing Teacher Self-Efficacy in Multicultural 

Classrooms and School Climate: The Role of Professional Development 

in Multicultural Education in the United States and South Korea. AERA 

Open, 6(4), 233285842097357. 

https://doi.org/10.1177/2332858420973574 

Gatbonton, E. (2008). Looking beyond teachers’ classroom behaviour: 

Novice and experienced ESL teachers’ pedagogical knowledge. 

Language Teaching Research, 12(2), 161–182. 

https://doi.org/10.1177/1362168807086286 

Gopinath, D. (2015). Discourses and practices in teaching methods and 

assessment: Insights from an early career academic. SAGE Open, 5(1). 

https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244015573371 

Guerrettaz, A. M., Zahler, T., Sotirovska, V., & Boyd, A. S. (2020). ‘We acted 

like ELLs’: A pedagogy of embodiment in preservice teacher education. 

Language Teaching Research. 

https://doi.org/10.1177/1362168820909980 



 
 

Journal of Namibian Studies, 34(2023): 5309-5327              ISSN: 2197-5523 (online) 

 

5325  

Handayani, N. D. (2020). Teaching and Learning Strategies Practiced by 

Language Teachers to Actively Engage Their Students in Learning. 2(2), 

15–21. 

Handayani, N. D., & Widiastuti, I. A. M. S. (2019). Integrating Quantum 

Learning to Improve Students’ Linguistic Competence. International 

Journal of Linguistics and Discourse Analytics (IJOLIDA), 1(1), 22–28. 

https://ijolida.denpasarinstitute.com/index.php/ijolida/article/view/3

%0Ahttps://ijolida.denpasarinstitute.com/index.php/ijolida/article/vie

w/3/8%0Ahttps://ijolida.denpasarinstitute.com/index.php/ijolida/inde

x 

Hennink, M., Hutter, I., & Bailey, A. (2020). Qualitative research methods. 

Sage. 

Kartchava, E., Gatbonton, E., Ammar, A., & Trofimovich, P. (2020). Oral 

corrective feedback: Pre-service English as a second language teachers’ 

beliefs and practices. Language Teaching Research, 24(2), 220–249. 

https://doi.org/10.1177/1362168818787546 

Klimenko, M. V., & Sleptsova, L. A. (2015). Formative Assessment as a 

Component of the Future English Teacher Training. International 

Education Studies, 8(8). https://doi.org/10.5539/ies.v8n8p157 

Kong, M. L. F. (2017). On Teaching Methods: The Personal Experiences of 

Teachers of English. RELC Journal, 48(2), 197–209. 

https://doi.org/10.1177/0033688216661251 

Lockee, B. B. (2021). Shifting digital, shifting context: (re)considering teacher 

professional development for online and blended learning in the 

COVID-19 era. Educational Technology Research and Development, 

69(1), 17–20. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11423-020-09836-8 

Mantra, I. B. N. (2019). Usability of innovative learning models in higher 

education. International Journal of Social Sciences, 2, 38–43. 

https://doi.org/10.31295/ijss.v2n1.91 

Mantra, I. B. N., Handayani, N. D., & Pramawati, A. A. I. Y. (2021). Alternative 

Learning Methods Employed by Language Teachers in the New Normal 

of COVID-19. IJEE (Indonesian Journal of English Education), 8(2), 232–

246. https://doi.org/10.15408/ijee.v8i2.21135 

Mantra, I. B. N., Handayani, N. D., & Suwandi, N. (2019). Quantum Learning 

As a Natural Way To Improve Students’ Language Competence. 

International Journal of Applied Science and Sustainable 

Development|, 1(2), 2656–9051. 

Mantra, I. B. N. (2021). Blended Learning as A Future Learning Model to 

Enhance Students’ Learning Competence. Journal on Studies in English 

Language Teaching (JOSELT), 2(2), 34–44. 

Naz, F., & Murad, H. S. (2017). Innovative teaching has a positive impact on 

the performance of diverse students. SAGE Open, 7(4). 

https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244017734022 

Pennington, M. C., & Richards, J. C. (1997). Reorienting the teaching universe: 



 
 

Journal of Namibian Studies, 34(2023): 5309-5327              ISSN: 2197-5523 (online) 

 

5326  

The experience of five first-year English teachers in Hong Kong. 

Language Teaching Research, 1(2), 149–178. 

https://doi.org/10.1177/136216889700100204 

Podolsky, A., Kini, T., & Darling-Hammond, L. (2019). Does teaching 

experience increase teacher effectiveness? A review of US research. 

Journal of Professional Capital and Community, 4(4), 286–308. 

https://doi.org/10.1108/JPCC-12-2018-0032 

Putra, S. D., Borman, R. I., & Arifin, G. H. (2022). Assessment of Teacher 

Performance in SMK Informatika Bina Generasi using Electronic-Based 

Rating Scale and Weighted Product Methods to Determine the Best 

Teacher Performance. International Journal of Informatics, Economics, 

Management and Science (IJIEMS), 1(1), 55–62. 

Radhika, V. (2017). Importance of Communication in Language Learning. 

Ijellah, V(II), 127–131. 

Rasmitadila, Widyasari, Humaira, M. A., Tambunan, A. R. S., Rachmadtullah, 

R., & Samsudin, A. (2020). Using blended learning approach (BLA) in 

inclusive education course: A study investigating teacher students’ 

perception. International Journal of Emerging Technologies in Learning, 

15(2), 72–85. https://doi.org/10.3991/ijet.v15i02.9285 

Santos, A. I., & Serpa, S. (2020). Flipped classroom for an active learning. 

Journal of Education and E-Learning Research, 7(2), 167–179. 

https://doi.org/10.20448/journal.509.2020.72.167.173 

Suparsa, I. N., Mantra, I. B. N., & Widiastuti, I. A. M. S. (2017). Developing 

learning methods of Indonesian as a foreign language. International 

Journal of Social Sciences and Humanities, 1(2), 51–57. 

https://doi.org/10.29332/ijssh.v1n2.41 

Sutiani, A., Situmorang, M., & Silalahi, A. (2021). Implementation of an Inquiry 

Learning Model with Science Literacy to Improve Student Critical 

Thinking Skills. International Journal of Instruction, 14(2), 117–138. 

https://doi.org/10.29333/iji.2021.1428a 

Vaudroz, C., Berger, J.-L., & Girardet, C. (2015). The Role of Teaching 

Experience and Prior Education in Teachers Self-Efficacy and General 

Pedagogical Knowledge at the Onset of Teacher Education. 

International Journal of Learning, Teaching and Educational Research, 

13(2), 168–178. 

https://www.ijlter.org/index.php/ijlter/article/view/430 

Verawati, A., Agustito, D., Pusporini, W., Utami, W. B., & Widodo, S. A. (2022). 

Designing Android learning media to improve problem-solving skills of 

ratio. Advances in Mobile Learning Educational Research, 2(1), 216–

224. 

Widiastuti, I. A. M. S., Mantra, I. B. N., Sukoco, H., & Santosa, M. H. (2021). 

Online assessment strategies to enhance students’ competence and 

their implementational challenges. JEES (Journal of English Educators 

Society), 6(2). 



 
 

Journal of Namibian Studies, 34(2023): 5309-5327              ISSN: 2197-5523 (online) 

 

5327  

Widiastuti, I. A. M. S., Mukminatien, N., Prayogo, J. A., & Irawati, E. (2020). 

Dissonances between teachers’ beliefs and practices of formative 

assessment in EFL classes. International Journal of Instruction, 13(1), 

71–84. https://doi.org/10.29333/iji.2020.1315a 

Widiastuti, I. A. M. S., & Saukah, A. (2017). Formative Assessment in Efl 

Classroom Practices. Bahasa Dan Seni: Jurnal Bahasa, Sastra, Seni Dan 

Pengajarannya, 45(1), 050–063. 

https://doi.org/10.17977/um015v45i12017p050 

Widiastuti, I. A. M. S., Krismayani, N. W., & Murtini, N. M. W. (2022). 

Communication, Inquiring, Networking, Teaching, Applying (CINTA) as 

an Effective Learning Model to Improve Students‟ Critical and Creative 

Thinking Skills. International Journal of Information and Education 

Technology, 12(12), 1337–1344. 

https://doi.org/10.18178/ijiet.2022.12.12.1757 

Yusuf, Q., Jusoh, Z., & Yusuf, Y. Q. (2019). Cooperative learning strategies to 

enhance writing skills among second language learners. International 

Journal of Instruction, 12(1), 1399–1412. 

https://doi.org/10.29333/iji.2019.12189a 


